


Westminster Schools Forum

Minutes
Date and time of meeting: Monday 16th January 2017, 4.45 – 7.00pm

Location: Westminster City Hall, 64 Victoria Street, London SW1E 6QP 
	Representing
	Name
	Organisation
	Attendance

	Primary Schools
	6 Members
	
	

	Primary Head
	Sandra Tyrrell (ST)
	Christchurch Bentinck Primary
	Present

	Primary Head
	Joffy Conolly (JC)
	Soho Parish 
	Present

	Primary Head
	Mary Wilson (MW)
	St Mary of the Angels Primary
	Present

	Primary Governor
	Aslam Merchant (AM)
	Hallfield Primary
	Present

	Primary Governor
	Andrew Garwood-Watkins (AGW)
	St Stephens CE Primary  
	Present

	Primary Governor
	Ti Chen (TC)
	Christchurch Bentinck Primary
	Present

	Secondary schools
	1 Member
	
	

	Secondary Head
	Eugene Moriarty (EM)
	St Augustine’s High
	Present

	Academies
	5 Members
	
	

	Secondary Non Recoupment Academy Principal
	James Wilson (JW)
	Westminster City
	Apologies

	Secondary Recoupment Academy Head
	Sian Maddrell (SM)
	Greycoat Hospital School
	Present

	Secondary Recoupment Academy
	Michael Bithell (MB)
	United Westminster Schools Foundation
	Present 

	Alternative Provision Academy
	Nathan Crawley-Lyons (NCL)
	TBAP
	Apologies 

	Primary Recoupment Academy Head 
	Louisa Lochner (LL)
	Gateway Academy
	Present

	
	
	
	

	Maintained Nursery Schools
	1 member
	
	

	Nursery Head
	Liz Hillyard (LH)
	Tachbrook Nursery
	Present 

	
	
	
	

	Special Schools
	1 member
	
	

	Special Schools Head
	Andy Balmer
	Westminster Special Schools
	Present

	
	
	
	

	Early Years (PVI)
	1 member
	
	

	
	John Trow-Smith (JTS)
	LEYF
	Present

	
	
	
	

	14-19 Representative
	1 member
	
	

	
	Vacant
	
	

	Officers in Attendance
	
	
	

	Tri Borough Director of Finance & Resources
	Dave McNamara (DMc)
	Tri Borough Children Services
	Present

	Tri Borough Director of Resources
	Andrew Tagg (AT)
	Tri Borough Children Services
	Present

	Tri Borough Head of Asset Strategy 
	Alan Wharton (AW)
	Tri Borough Children Services
	Present

	Tri Borough Head of Commissioning
	Rupa Parmar (RP)
	Tri-Borough Children’s Services
	Present

	Tri Borough Head of School Governor Services and Clerk 
	Jackie Saddington (JS)
	Tri-Borough Children’s Services
	Present

	
	
	
	

	Observers
	
	
	

	Corporate Services Executive
	Ms Penny Collins
	Westminster Academy
	Present

	Head of Finance
	Mr Gary Savage
	Westminster Academy
	Present


	Item
	
	Action

	1. 
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received from Mr James Wilson, Mr Alex Atherton, Cllr Karen Scarborough and Mr Nathan Crawley-Lyons.

	

	2. 
	SCHOOL PLACE PLANNING UPDATE
Mr Alan Wharton gave members a verbal update on the latest position on school places in the primary and secondary sectors. He informed members that surplus places in primary schools were at a high level, but the Council is expanding secondary schools to meet the need for additional places. 

	

	3. 
	MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 10th OCTOBER 2016

	

	
	Item 6 - 2nd Paragraph – Should read 7% in the first year and 5% in the second 

	

	
	RESOLVED
	

	
	The Schools Forum agreed the minutes of its meeting on the 10th October 2016 as a true and accurate record of the meeting subject to the above amendment.

	

	4.
	SEND INTERIM REPORT AND NATIONAL FUNDING CONSULTATION 


	

	
	Mr Grey introduced himself and gave a verbal update on the SEN evaluation to date. He reported he had visited numerous provisions, was currently making statistical comparisons and hoped to have his report ready by March 2017. 
Statistical Comparison

Mr Grey reported there was a range of provision in WCC, including independent non-maintained special schools. WCC spend £3.8m on provision outside of the LA, compared with LBHF that spends £1.7m. Therefore, reducing these costs is a real challenge for WCC.
With the change in funding it is anticipated that WCC may gain overall funding of £140k. Research had been commissioned from ISOSS partners which looked at history (50%) and funding floor (50%). It is also thought that some LA’s may gain in mainstream and High Needs areas. 

If the National Funding formula takes effect as proposed, WCC will need to look at their level of protection and consider areas such as transfers and use of mainstream and special schools and possibly a complete re-think of provision. 
Mr Grey said he had already met with some Headteachers and was due to meet further Headteachers as part of his evaluation.

A member asked what the main reason was for exporting pupils to other Boroughs. Mr Grey said there were several reasons including other Boroughs already having stronger strategies in place and parental choice being exercised. 
A member asked whether it was due to a lack of places in WCC. Mr Grey said it wasn’t. Autism needs a clear pathway from primary school and it was not currently in place in WCC. 
A member asked what LBHF had done that made them an importer and what WCC were doing about it from their perspective? Another member expressed the view it was better to be an exporter of pupils although the Schools Forum will need to see a clear strategy. Mr Grey said strategy and funding go together. Mr Tagg informed members the LA can create provision but requirements change over time and this was one of the reasons provision was being evaluated now.
Another member asked how many children would benefit from £3.8m. Mr Grey said there would not be many although parenting needs could be incorporated in the strategic vision. 

Mr Grey was asked where the children would come from to fill the places and he said he was not able to say at this point.  


	

	
	RESOLVED
	

	
	Report from Mr Grey to be presented to the Schools Forum next term.

	

	
	Mr Grey left at 5.30pm. 


	

	5.
	NATIONAL FUNDING CONSULTATION AND PREPARATION FOR FUTURE YEARS FUNDING

	

	
	Mr Tagg introduced his report. He reported that it was anticipated that schools in WCC were likely to receive an extra £183k over two years. However, the Office for National Statistics (ONS) was also predicting school funding overall will reduce by 8%. A member asked if that was after allowing for an overall increase of £183k and Mr Tagg said it was. Another member said he had found the paper helpful but had been stunned at some of the outcomes and anomalies. Mr Tagg said that was why it was important that as many responses were made to the consultation as possible. Members also noted that there had been a rapid decline of FSM pupil numbers and deprivation was impacting on schools. 

Mr Tagg reminded members that from 2019 the LA will not have a role in the funding and therefore it was important to get funding right for schools between now and 2019. 

Another member asked if there was scope for communication to be made with stakeholders given that many schools were going to suffer loss of revenue. Mr Macnamara said a new Cabinet member had just taken office and he had not yet had the opportunity to brief him. Everybody is happy to listen to the views of schools but schools need to be clear on the message they want to give first. Mr Macnamara said the argument should be for more funding to be made available nationally and for more resources to be targeted to WCC. 

A member reminded everyone that parental voice could be very powerful. Mr Macnamara said no one is happy with the current position as some schools that expected more funding are unlikely to receive the amount they thought and schools who will lose out face additional cost pressures. Mr Tagg said the LA would draw up a response first with the Forum also having input. 

A Headteacher asked if workshops would be organised. Mr Macnamara confirmed they would although the immediate issue for decision is do schools want more funds to be put in the education budget. A Headteacher asked if there was any indication as to what level it would be set at. Mr Macnamara said there would be an 18.6% area cost adjustment. 
	

	
	RESOLVED
	

	
	i) To note the report and agree the process to respond to the 

      consultation.

ii) LA to email Chairs and Headteachers and invite them to attend the 

     workshops.  

	

	6.
	DEDICATED SCHOOLS GRANT AND LOCAL SCHOOLS FUNDING FORMULA

	

	
	Mr Tagg referred everyone to the tables in his report. Members noted table 3 where the numbers on roll at primary schools decreased by 291 and increased by 26 at secondary schools. There would also be reductions in FSM and EAL numbers. Members were also informed the biggest changes occurred to the IDACI Units Bands. 

A member asked if the EAL funding had changed and was informed there had been significant changes and funding will only be made available for the first three years. 
Another member asked why FSM funding had reduced so much. Mr Tagg said this was due to changing demographics, the number of pupils applying for school places and also Early Years changes. 

Mr Tagg was asked if there had been any change in the tax credit status. He said the LA had identified 500 pupils across the three Local Authorities and were checking their eligibility in liaison with the troubled family’s unit. 

Falling Rolls

Mr Tagg highlighted paragraph 5.5 and referred members to the shortfall of funding of £92k. He said he had identified three possible options to address this. A member said there was also a fourth option of capping funds at the other end but Mr Tagg said he thought people would see that as unfair. 

Mr Garwood-Watkins declared an interest as he was a governor at St Stephen’s CE Primary School. He said he agreed with Mr Tagg that it would be unfair, particularly on St Stephens CE Primary School but also Churchill Gardens Primary School. Another member questioned whether a school would need funds if they were in receipt of funding for falling rolls. Mr Tagg said he could undertake a further analysis and present a business case to the School’s Forum.
The Chair said it would be possible to draw from reserves for this year but agreed a business case would be required. He asked Mr Tagg if he was proposing to draw down £92k. Mr Tagg said he could do that or scale down. Members unanimously agreed to support scaling down at 83%.  
The LA funding formula reform was explained to members. Members were also reminded that funds were provided to secondary schools last year but this was only for a year. Some members asked if a similar agreement could be made for primary schools. Mr Macnamara explained the background to the decision and that funds had to be targeted. He questioned what was most important to school. Should they maintain funding as per last year or bring it up so all primaries received a minimum of £5k.  
A governor said Mr Macnamara had said the formula had to be used this year but not last year. This year the majority of schools had received some funding. Mr Tagg said he would send details of per pupil funding to schools. He would also ensure this funding was presented to the next meeting of the School’s Forum. 
Mr Bithell said for the year 2015-2016 all secondary schools had received some funding. For 2016-2017 secondary Headteachers had expressed concern about funding. Would they be consulted on funding? 

Governors recognised that the primary sector had received a chunk of funding from the reserves this year and secondary schools could receive funding in the future. 

Mr Macnamara said funding should be based on need. There is still pressure on high needs funding and the LA has a life span of 2 years to get the funding allocation. Governors felt the funding allocation needed to be transparent. Mr Macnamara reminded members that any group can make an application to the Schools Forum for funding. 
The Chair reminded members £1.9m was distributed through the formula with a caveat that primary schools received a minimum of £5k each. He congratulated everyone on the work carried out to date. Members were reminded funding must be needs based and be monitored. 
Mr Macnamara left the meeting at 6.32pm. 


	

	
	RESOLVED
	

	
	That the following be agreed:
i) To agree the submission of the APT tool for 2017/18 to the DfE.
ii) To approve the falling rolls distribution by scale methodology of 83% for 2017/18.  
	

	
	Mr Macnamara left at 6.32pm.


	

	7.
	EARLY YEARS NATIONAL FUNDING FORMULA 


	

	
	Mr Tagg reported that the LA was committed to providing full time places. He said the LA acknowledged that by April 2019 there must be a unified rate to all providers to deliver 15 hours. The most deprived will be targeted.
The proposal is to continue with full time places until September 2018 with the same rates for existing provision and a new £6.50 base hourly rate which matches that for 2 year olds. 
The DfE had removed funding of £1.066K for nursery school transition and the

LA will be lobbying to have it reinstated.

Mr Macnamara returned at 6.40pm.

Mr Macnamara said there was concern for the viability of nursery schools but there was some flexibility in nursery classes in maintained nurseries. The LA would work with primary schools to protect nursery provision. 
He was asked if 10 funded places will be protected until 2018-2019. He said no, it would be until 2017-2018. He was asked what would happen if working parents qualify. He said that was still being worked out. Mr Tagg said it would be new funding and needed to be moving to a unified rate.

Another member asked if the LA was making sure National Insurance information was being collected. Mr Macnamara confirmed they were and that the DfE will also be publishing a paper on eligibility criteria. HMRC checker will also help in this area.
A Headteacher said the four nursery schools were lobbying Parliament and Karen Buck MP has also been involved. 

Mr Tagg was asked if the LA were trying to maximise revenues from government and he confirmed they were.

A member asked if the Schools Forum can diversify to generate income. He was told it cannot as it is a Statutory Body with statutory duties. He asked if the LA had thought of ways of generating funds. He was told that schools do that and maximise use of income but it would be wrong for the LA to do so.

The member asked if there was a statutory reason why the LA couldn’t put together a working group. Mr Tagg said the LA cannot charge for education provision. Mr Macnamara said that some schools also do not want to liaise with the LA. Historically people have not funded the LA. 


	

	
	i)   To continue to deliver the current full time places until the academic year  

     2018- 2019. 

ii) To agree the indicative funding rate of £6.50 per hour for the introduction of 

     new 15 hours funding entitlement and communication strategy and 

     engagement.

iii) To agree the transition arrangements for adoption of the unified rate as above. 
	

	8.
	DSG MONITORING 2017-2018
	

	
	Mr Tagg reminded members that there would be pressure on the reserves going forward. There were no questions.
	

	
	RESOLVED


	

	
	i)  To note the DSG allocation and monitoring position.
ii) To note that the projected carry forward is forecast to be £5.274m, down from  

    £6.288m brought forward on 1 April 2016.

	

	9.
	SCHEME FOR FINANCING SCHOOLS


	

	
	The report sets out the most recent updates to the Authority’s Scheme for Financing Schools. This will be going to schools for consultation. 

	

	
	RESOLVED
	

	
	i) To note the new and updated provisions in the policy.

ii) To review and approve the policy to be consulted on with all maintained schools (in line with provision 1.4 of the policy).

iii) To agree the policy being placed on the agenda for the next Schools Forum meeting, to consider the consultation responses and review and approve the final policy.

	

	10.
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS 
	

	
	There was no other business.
	

	
	RESOLVED


	

	
	Noted. 

	

	11.
	DATE AND VENUE OF NEXT MEETING


	

	
	The date of the next meeting is 20 March 2017 at 4.30pm at Westminster City Hall.
Papers will be circulated at least one week prior to the meeting. 
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